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ST HELENS COLLEGE CORPORATION

MEETING OF THE STANDARDS AND CURRICULUM COMMITTEE HELD AT 
8.30 am on MONDAY 17 OCTOBER 2016
 IN THE BOARD ROOM, TOWN CENTRE CAMPUS
M I N U T E S

MEMBERSHIP:

*
Mrs E Brocklehurst (Chair)

*
Dr J Burford 

*
Mr N Gribben

*
Mrs S Jee
*
Mr J Middlehurst 
*
Mr P Round 

IN ATTENDANCE:

Mr B Dean, Deputy Principal (Curriculum and Excellence)
Mrs C Lascelles, Director of Contracts and Data Analysis

Ms C Kerr, Headteacher, 14-16 academy (up to Minute Number 953 only)

Ms J Brothwood, Head of English and maths (up to Minute Number 954 only)

Mr M Wigfield, Head of STEM and Arts and Social Sciences (up to Minute Number 955 only)

Mrs B Nolan, Director of Business Development Unit (for Minute Number 956 only)
Mrs C Jones, Clerk to the Corporation

948
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
There were no declarations of interest notified.

949
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

There were no apologies for absence.
950
NOTIFICATION OF URGENT BUSINESS


There were no items of urgent business notified.
951
MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING HELD ON 5 SEPTEMBER 2016
The Minutes of the above meeting were agreed and signed as a correct 


record, subject to the following adjustment:
Minute 939 p3-4 – College Performance update as at August 2016:  The first action should read: Nick Gribben, Vice Principal, to analyse the reasons why some grades dropped back and the actions to be taken going forward to make improvements.  
952
MATTERS ARISING

a
Minute 939 p3/4 – College Performance update as at August 2016


As requested at the last meeting, an update was provided on the skills of the English and maths team. 

The Committee challenged the Executive to review the methods of support that could be given to the English and maths team by non-specialist staff.  English and maths coaches are to be appointed to assist in developing student skills.   
ACTION: Principal to oversee a review of the methods of support that could be given to the English and maths team by non-specialist staff
b
Minute 942 p5 – Inspection Preparations

The Deputy Principal provided an update on Destinations with an external company currently completing the work.  A report would be presented at the next meeting.

ACTION: Deputy Principal to present a report on Destinations at the next meeting 
953
14-16 ACADEMY: PROGRESS REPORT

Ms C Kerr, the Headteacher of the 14-16 Academy, had been invited to today’s meeting to provide an update report about the Academy. 
The Committee congratulated the Academy following this year’s examination results.  The recruitment process was discussed in some detail with Governors challenging the Executive to develop plans to make the Academy a ‘first-choice’ destination for 14-16 year olds. Further promotion of the Academy was also advocated.

      ACTION: Executive to develop an action plan to make the Academy a ‘first-choice’ destination for 14-16 year olds including additional promotion of the Academy
The presented report provided details on student numbers, curriculum and timetable changes, progress on entry details, FSM and SEN statistics, details of workplace skills and careers activities, and details of the Academy becoming national competition winners, with the winning video shown to Governors.  The video would be promoted to all stakeholders in the Borough after the official launch. 
The 14-16 Academy progress report was accepted by the Standards and Curriculum Committee. 
Ms C Kerr left the meeting at this point and was thanked for her report

954
ENGLISH AND MATHS
Ms J Brothwood, the Head of English and maths, had been invited to today’s meeting to provide an update report about English and maths.

Following a question from the Committee, it was confirmed that the numbers of maths and English taking GCSE this year were reported at approx. 2000 entries combined (including adults) – with some students also taking functional skills.

The learner support required for English and maths students was discussed, with some national lobbying underway through the AoC to address the many issues. 
The tracking of outcomes was discussed and, following a detailed analysis, it was reported that for only 13 English students no progress could be demonstrated.  
It was agreed that regular HoD/teacher progress/scrutiny meetings should be introduced relating to each student, with intervention to be applied where required.  The importance of initial assessment process as a starting point for measuring progress in-year was also discussed by the Committee. 
The English and maths report was accepted by the Standards and Curriculum Committee.  
Ms J Brothwood left the meeting at this point and was thanked for her report

955
HIGHER EDUCATION REPORT

Mr M Wigfield, the Head of Department for STEM and Arts and Social Sciences, had been invited to today’s meeting provide an update on Higher Education 

The report included details on fees, STEM Assured Status, University Partnerships, Employability, HE Events, Recruitment levels in September 2016, National Student Survey and Staff Conference and the QAA review which would be scheduled from March 2017.  The Committee asked for student progression numbers from Level 3 programmes within the College to St Helens College HE programmes in future reports.  Any additional resources required for the department should be identified.

Employability was raised by the Committee, with the destinations of last year students requested at the next meeting.  

ACTION: Deputy Principal to provide the progression numbers from Level 3 to HE within the College 
The position with regard to future partnership arrangements with Sheffield Hallam University would be clarified.  

ACTION: Deputy Principal to clarify the partnership arrangements with Sheffield Hallam University
The Committee noted the QAA Higher Education Review process which is likely to take place in the Spring 2017, with the preparations now underway.  A formal 

self-evaluation is being developed which needs to be signed off by Governing Body. 

The Higher Education progress report was accepted by the Standards and Curriculum Committee.

Mr M Wigfield left the meeting at this point and was thanked for his report

956
WPL ACTION PLAN
Mrs B Nolan, Director of Business Development Unit, had been invited to today’s meeting to provide an update on the WPL action plan.

The management checks on Initial Advice and Guidance and recruitment that have been introduced were presented at last week’s Resources Committee with 
Mrs V Roberts, Vice Principal, now having strategic responsibility for WPL.  The fortnightly internal WPL meetings will be attended by the Vice Principal.  
The various measures that have been introduced to address improved success rates were outlined in the action plan. The student apprenticeship numbers were summarised with a further analysis of the figures to be provided by individual levels.

ACTION: Director of CDA to provide a report at the next meeting on the numbers of apprenticeships by individual levels
The impact and opportunities that may be available in the light of the new apprenticeship levy was discussed by the Committee.  This will remain with the sales team in the Business Development Unit.   

The WPL action plan was accepted by the Standards and Curriculum Committee.

Mrs B Nolan left the meeting at this point and was thanked for her report

957
COLLEGE PERFORMANCE UPDATE AS AT SEPTEMBER 2016
(including 3-year trends in results (including Value Added) with and without English and maths)
Mr B Dean, Deputy Principal, presented the College Performance update as at 
30 September 2016, which is not very different from the report provided at the last meeting as the final return to the SFA had not yet been finalised.  
Following a question from the Committee, the numbers of non-returning students on 2-year programmes was outlined.  

The College performance update as at September 2016 was accepted by the Standards and Curriculum Committee.

958
PERFORMANCE DASHBOARD – REVIEW OF TARGETS
Mr B Dean, Deputy Principal, presented the updated performance dashboard, which included proposals for targets for 2017/18.   This followed a separate meeting held last week with the Chair and Deputy Chair of the Corporation.  

The Chair reminded the Committee about the late release of the QAR last year which had impacted on the timing of the Governors’ target setting.  The Governors’ target setting would reflect the College’s mission and ambition to reach ‘Outstanding’ but should also be realistic.  This has been reflected in the presented proposals.  It was noted that the national 2016 outturn for functional skills has been delayed.   
Evidence suggests that ‘Outstanding’ is measured to be above 50% of TL&A observations being ‘Outstanding’, so the Committee agreed to recommend targets of 60% for ‘Outstanding’, 36% for ‘Good’ and 4% for ‘Requires Improvement’ for 2018/19. 
The targets for 2016/17 were agreed to recommend as 50% for ‘Outstanding, 45% for ‘Good’ and 5% for ‘Requires Improvement’.

The targets for 2017/18 were agreed to recommend as 55% for ‘Outstanding’, 40% for ‘Good’ and  5% for ‘Requires Improvement’.
The new measures for Value Added will impact on the vocational progress and average points per vocational entry targets so it was agreed that these targets would be reviewed at the next meeting once the presentation about the changes to the measures had been received by Governors. An ‘actual’ column is needed against these two PIs.  It was agreed that student satisfaction would remain at 100% and the progress and destination and overall attendance targets were agreed to recommend at 95%. 

ACTION: Director of CDA to include an ‘actual’ column against the above two measures.
The College Performance Dashboard was accepted by the Standards and Curriculum Committee, with the proposed targets recommended for approval to the Corporation, through the Resources Committee.
959
TEACHING, LEARNING AND ASSESSMENT: PROGRESS REPORT 2016/17
Mr B Dean, Deputy Principal, provided an update on Teaching, Learning and Assessment with the new measurement of progress proving to be positive thus far.  
960
OFSTED PREPARATION INCLUDING SAFEGUARDING: PREVENT
Mr B Dean, Deputy Principal, reported that some consultants were to be appointed who are current and practising OFSTED inspectors.  This included some joint observation work to validate the observation profile.  
961
SAR UPDATE INCLUDING EMERGING AREAS OF IMPROVEMENT

Mr B Dean, Deputy Principal, reported that the vast majority of staff have attended an inspection preparatory meetings.  The College position statement will be presented at the next meeting.
ACTION: Deputy Principal to present the overall College position statement at the next meeting

Particular thanks were extended to Mr P Round for his support at the recent individual departmental Self-Assessment panels.  The College’s SAR is now being drafted, which would be supported by an external validation. The SAR report needs to be shorter and sharper, focusing on the identified areas for improvement.
962
URGENT BUSINESS (AS NOTIFIED UNDER MINUTE NUMBER 950 ABOVE)

There were no items of urgent business notified.
963
DATE AND TIME OF NEXT MEETING: 9.00 am on Monday 14 November 2016.
KEY OUTCOMES:

14-16 ACADEMY: The Standards and Curriculum Committee received a progress 

report on the 14-16 Academy, and congratulated the Academy on winning a national 

Anti-bullying competition.
ENGLISH AND MATHS: The Standards and Curriculum Committee continue to 

closely monitor the progress of English and Maths and requested a more in-depth

analysis on progress including in-year progress to be provided at this meeting.

HIGHER EDUCATION:  The Standards and Curriculum Committee received a 

progress report on Higher Education.
COLLEGE PERFORMANCE UPDATE AS AT SEPTEMBER 2016:  The Standards and Curriculum Committee accepted the College performance update as at September 2016 which included 3-year trends in results (including value added) with and without English and maths.
PERFORMANCE DASHBOARD – REVIEW OF TARGETS:  The Standards and Curriculum Committee agreed the proposed rolling targets and recommended approval to the Corporation, through the Resources Committee.

SAR UPDATE: The Standards and Curriculum Committee received an update on the recent SAR validation panels with the whole College report now being drafted.
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